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24th May 2020   The Ascension of the Lord. 

BISHOP PAUL BIRD’S EASTER PRAYER IN THIS CHALLENGING TIME OF COVID-19:                                
O God, healer of all our ills, to whom we turn in this time of distress, grant we pray in the 
power of faith, eternal rest to those who have died and comfort to those who mourn, health 
to the sick and peace to the dying, strength to medical workers, wisdom to our leaders and a 
spirit of kindness to us all. 
 
TONY MICALLEF RIP: With deep sadness we mourn the death of Tony who served Mass and 
operated the computer for Saturday evening Mass up till a couple of years ago when he began 
work on weekends. Tony died suddenly last Saturday, 16th May, aged 18. Our sincerest 
sympathy to his parents, Manny and Liz, and his siblings Rachel, Sam, Matt and his younger 
brother Tony who now does the Saturday evening computer role. Tony’s Funeral Mass will be 
at Sunshine on Tuesday (for a limited number of mourners due to COVID-19 restrictions) 
followed by his burial at Altona Memorial Park. May you rest in peace our dear friend Tony. 
 
CLERGY APPOINTMENTS: Bishop Paul Bird has announced the following appointments:  
Fr Matthew Thomas (from Swan Hill) to Mildura. Fr James Kerr (from Mildura assistant priest) 
to Swan Hill. Fr Anthony Nagothu (from Western Border parish assistant) to Robinvale.  
Fr George Kuruvila Koorumullumpurayidam (newly arrived from India) to Western Border.  
These appointments will commence from 1st June. Meanwhile Fr Mick McKinnon (from 
Mildura parish priest) will be moving to Peru to work in a Quechua parish near Cusco for a  
six year appointment with the Columban Order when overseas travel restrictions are lifted. 
 
MASS UPDATE: After this week’s State Government COVID-19 changed restrictions, Bishop 
Paul Bird advises it may be possible for some churches to open for Prayer and for Funerals for 
up to 20 people. However limiting Mass to 10 people makes this impractical for us for now, 
including for weekday Mass, as while Winter has arrived and physical distancing applies, this 
isn’t possible in our small heated weekday Mass room. We pray that there will be no COVID-
19 second wave and our State will soon be able to move to resuming both Sunday and 
Weekday Mass in each parish. 
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A WORD OF ENCOURAGEMENT TO THE CATHOLIC PEOPLE OF AUSTRALIA  
FROM THE BISHOPS OF AUSTRALIA 
 

Dear brothers and sisters, Grace and peace to you in these Easter days. We write to you from 
a plenary meeting of the Bishops Conference which is like no other. Unable to meet face-to-
face as we normally do, the bishops are meeting online for a week. We are intensely conscious 
of our isolation – not only from each other but also from you, the people whom we serve in 
the name of the Risen Lord. As we think of you, we make our own the words of St Paul: “So 
deeply do we care for you that we are determined to share with you not only the Gospel of 
God but also our own selves, because you have become very dear to us” (1 Thessalonians 2:8). 
Australia has certainly suffered because of the COVID-19 pandemic, but not as grievously as 
some other countries. For that we thank God and we congratulate public health authorities 
and governments on their prompt and prudent responses. Australians in general have also 
shown the solidarity and good sense, the generosity and kindness needed in such a time. In 
our healthcare workers particularly we have seen an exceptional spirit of self-sacrifice, and for 
that we are all grateful. The Churches and other religious communities have played their part, 
which has meant the suspension of public worship and the closure of places of worship. This 
has been a real deprivation, and the bishops understand not only your anxiety about the virus 
and shutdown but more especially your deep desire to return to the sacraments and to 
resume public worship. There is a real hunger in this. It is something we all feel, and we long 
for the time when our hunger will be satisfied as together we return to the feast of the Lord. 
Even when our doors are closed, our hearts are still open. The churches may not yet be fully 
open, but the heart of the Church, which is the heart of Christ, is wide open. The celebration 
of Mass has never ceased. Though we and our brother priests cannot yet offer Mass with the 
people, we are still offering Mass day by day for the people – for all of you who are “flesh of 
our flesh and bone of our bone” (cf Genesis 2:23). The Church which is the Body of Christ still 
glows with the life of Easter, “thought to be dying, yet we are alive…to be sorrowful, yet still 
rejoicing…to have nothing, yet possessing everything” (2 Corinthians 6:9-10). At the heart of 



the community of disciples, there is always Mary the mother of Jesus (cf Acts 1:14). In this 
month of May, Pope Francis has urged us to look to her to intercede for us in this time of 
affliction; and to Mary we will entrust our homeland later this month, looking to a mother’s 
unfailing love. May she who is Health of the Sick and Help of Christians pray for us now, that 
we may see Jesus with her eyes, the eyes of Easter, and love him with her heart, which is the 
heart of faith: “O Mother of the Word incarnate, despise not our petitions but in your mercy 
hear and answer us” (Memorare). A WORD OF ENCOURAGEMENT TO THE CATHOLIC PEOPLE 
OF AUSTRALIA FROM THE BISHOPS OF AUSTRALIA The experience of shutdown has stirred 
great energy and creativity among people and pastors; this is producing unexpected gifts 
which we will take with us into the future. No locked door can keep the Risen Lord out; he is 
everywhere, even in this time of distress. “I stand at the door and knock,” he says. “If you hear 
my voice and open the door, I will come to you” (Revelation 3:20). We have heard his voice 
and opened the door to him who has come to us. That is the reason for our hope, even our 
rejoicing. One important service which people of faith provide to the wider community in this 
time is an unceasing prayer of intercession. So we ask you all to continue praying in the power 
of faith for those who have died, who are sick or at risk from COVID-19, for our healthcare 
professionals, essential service providers and researchers, for all who are isolated and anxious, 
and for our civic leaders and health authorities. In the hope born of faith we look forward to 
the time when the crisis will pass and we will be able to resume fully the Church’s worship and 
mission, even in a landscape which may be quite changed. In the meantime, we are talking 
with the states and the federal government about the reopening of churches and the gradual 
relaxation of restrictions. We will work with governments and local authorities at each stage 
of any resumption of Church life. We commit to keeping ourselves and each other safe by 
observing strictly the advice regarding numbers, distancing and hygiene when the reopening 
of churches is permitted. We urge people to abide by the best advice on how to keep 
themselves and others safe physically, emotionally and spiritually, especially the vulnerable 
elderly. That is why we recommend the live-streamed Masses and the many other resources 
offered on diocesan websites, our Catholic counselling services and the COVID Safe App. The 
season of Lent may be behind us, but this time of shutdown has been a kind of long Lent. 
Now, we pray, Easter is dawning as our country recovers from the pandemic and looks to build 
the future. There is no room for complacency but there is certainly room for the hope that 
Easter brings to birth, the hope that “after you have suffered a little while, the God of all 
grace, who has called you to his eternal glory in Christ, will himself restore, support, 
strengthen and establish you” (1 Peter 5:10-11). Looking to the God of all grace, we send to 
you our blessing of peace and all consolation.  
From, The Catholic Bishops of Australia 14 May 2020 
 

Remembering those who have died:   

We pray for Tony Micallef who died recently and those whose anniversaries are at 

this time especially: Coral Meagher, Kevin Grigg, Michael Norell, Esme Laidlaw, 

Therese Whittaker, Peter Dridan, Teuvo Rama, Colin Eldridge, Charles Egan, 

Margaret Dunlop, Brendan Cossar, Florence McKinley, Bernice Harrop, Cliff 

Phelan, Elizabeth Arrowsmith, James Mason, Patrick McCarthy, Josephine Lucas, 

Gerrard Clohesy, Dick O’Shea, Lillian Pearce, Charlie Egan, Leo Hynes and Mary 

Agnes Elliot. 

 


